MINUTES OF THE ORDINARY MEETING OF BRENT ELEIGH PARISH COUNCIL

HELD ON 19 OCTOBER 2023 IN THE VILLAGE HALL COMMENCING AT 7.30PM
Present:
Cllr Kevin Went (Chair)

Cllr Martin Austin

Cllr Natalie Helms

Cllr Karen Marshall
Apologies:
Cllr Francesca Scoones

In Attendance:
County Cllr Robert Lindsay

District Cllr Bryn Hurren

William Grosvenor (Clerk to the Council)
Item No
Item discussed

23.64                  Chair’s welcome 
                          Cllr Went welcomed all present to the meeting. 

_________________________________________________________________________________________________
23.65
To receive apologies for absence

                            Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Scoones.
23.66                 Declarations of Interest

23.66.01
To receive Amendments to the Register

                               There were no amendments to the Register. 

23.66.02
To receive Declarations of Pecuniary Interest in Respect of Items on the Agenda

                                  There were no declarations of Pecuniary Interest in respect of Items on the Agenda.  

23.66.03
To receive Declarations of Non Pecuniary Interest in Respect of Items on the Agenda

                               There were no declarations of Non Pecuniary Interest in respect of Items on the Agenda.

23.66.04
To consider Full / Partial Dispensations for Pecuniary Interests Declared 

                               It was noted that there had been no requests for dispensation for Pecuniary Interests declared.
__________________________________________________________________________________________________
23.67                Minutes of the previous meeting

                         It was RESOLVED to approve the minutes of the Ordinary Meeting held on 17 Auguust 2023 and sign them as a true and accurate record. 

                         Proposed by: Cllr Helms                                        Seconded by: Cllr Marshall  
23.68                To receive the County Councillor’s report
                               Cllr Lindsay had previously distributed a report via email from which he summarised the key points. The text of the report is appended below at Appendix 1. 
                              Additionally Cllr Lindsay mentioned the 112 bus where there has been consultation about reviewing the times and precise route. Cllr Marshall gave further information on this. Cllr Lindsay might be able to offer some funding from his resources to support the continuation of this service, in addition to funding from parish councils on the route. In relation to any contribution from Brent Eleigh PC, the Clerk stated that he has not so far received any funding request, and it would be helpful to receive that before the next meeting of the Council, so any grant request may be formally considered. Cllr Lindsay also asked if a formal request for funding support could be sent to him as well, and Cllr Marshall promised to arrange this with GoStart.  
                              Cllr Lindsay stated that he also had funding capacity available for Wi-Fi for village halls. At over halfway through the Council year he has about half of his £8k allowance unspent. 

                              Cllr Went then raised the following matters:
· Increase in HGV traffic along Water Street in Lavenham: Cllr Lindsay responded by saying that one reason might be down to the “no left turn for HGVs” sign on the corner of High Street and Water Street being too small to be seen. In relation to the planned improvements to traffic management in Water Street, whilst he had funded the design work for improvements, Lavenham PC were reluctant to spend their resources on the works themselves. 
· Flooding in Hall Road, Brent Eleigh: This is caused by water escaping from a field above the grounds of The Old Rectory. The landowner is not engaging in discussions on finding a resolution. Cllr Lindsay suggested using the Highways Reporting Tool (which has an option to cover this sort of problem) and if no progress, then follow up with him.

· Willow tree in grounds of Brett Lodge: This is now leaning on the bridge and remedial action is required. Again Cllr Lindsay suggested using the Highways Reporting Tool. 

Cllr Marshall raised a flooding problem with Clay Lane where it passes near to Bridge Farm land. As Highways is responsible for the surface of footpaths and bridleways it was suggested that the Highways Reporting Tool be used to report this problem as well.   

_________________________________________________________________________________________________
23.69                To receive the District Councillor’s report

                         Cllr Hurren began by giving his apologies for not attending the previous meeting of the Council, which was due to illness.

                              He then referred to the grant application towards the cost of replacing the heating system in the Village Hall, which is progressing, to be funded from District CIL monies if successful. He will also forward to the Clerk information on the new raft of business grants, as included in the list of eligible projects for this funding stream is investment in rural community facilities. Grants are between £5k and £10k and will fund a maximum of 50% of project costs. This could be another way to fund a new heating system based on renewable energy. 

                              Cllr Hurren gave an update on the new Babergh / Mid-Suffolk Local Plan. The report of the Inspectors on the Examination of the new joint Local Plan has been received and the Plan is considered sound and capable of adoption. This should happen early in 2024. One area of disappointment is that Babergh wanted to stipulate that 35% affordable housing should be provided in new developments, but has only been allowed to stipulate 25%. 

                              The Babergh Council Leader, Cllr Busby, has stepped down temporarily due to ill-health, and Cllr Ward is currently acting up in the role. 

                              In relation to local planning matters, Cllr Hurren expressed his surprise in relation to the appeal decision to allow the Brett Lodge cart lodge, following the refusal of the application (DC/22/04805) by Babergh. There was a brief discussion in relation to the planning application for a Wellness Centre at Second Meadow Stables, Brent Eleigh Road (DC/23/02659). Both Lavenham and Brent Eleigh Councils have lodged objections; Brent Eleigh’s focuses on the fact that the site is in the flood plain and any net loss in on-site floodwater storage could impact on settlements downstream, as well as the site’s unsuitable location and connectivity. The application has not yet been determined and Cllr Hurren will write to the Planning Officer to ascertain the position.                

_________________________________________________________________________________
23.70                To discuss any Village matters
                         Cllr Went raised the matter of a plaque for the new bench around the village sign. Given that the project has been variously described as the Queen Elizabeth Jubilee Bench and the Memorial Bench following her death last year, what should be reflected on the plaque? Cllr Marshall will mention this in Roundabout to see what residents think. Any responses can be considered at the next meeting.    

_________________________________________________________________________________________________
23.71                To receive a report from the Village Neighbourhood Watch Co-ordinator 
                         There was nothing to report. 
_________________________________________________________________________________
                              It was then agreed to take the reports on financial and governance matters at the end of the Agenda and take the remaining report Items and Planning matters next 

__________________________________________________________________________________________________
23.73                To receive reports from Councillors
                         There was nothing to report not covered elsewhere on the Agenda.   

             _________________________________________________________________________________________________  
           23.74                To receive the Clerk’s report  
             23.74.01                 Iron Bridge adjacent to A1141

The Clerk reported back on his investigation into the process for getting the bridge onto the Statutory List of historic buildings. Logically it should be capable of being listed; the similar cast iron bridges at Witham and Clare are both Grade II. However the Historic England website gives their current strategic priorities which are:

· Heritage Action Zones

· Roman Catholic churches
· Historic public house interiors

· Local heritage listing – these are local lists published on local planning authority websites with statements as to how the lists will inform decisions regarding heritage assets. 

                               Outside these priorities Historic England provides an enhanced advisory service which costs between £2k and £6k (average £3k) to examine applications. Their hourly rate is £100 and they require a deposit of £450 + VAT up front. Following discussion it was AGREED that:  

· Cllr Hurren will make enquiries at Babergh to see if the District Council’s conservation staff can assist in any way.

·      The Clerk will contact Suffolk Preservation Society to see if they can offer any assistance.       

23.74.02                 Neighbourhood Planning

                               Nothing further has been heard from Babergh regarding the idea of a joint neighbourhood priorities statement with 3 other villages since the exchange of emails in May 2023. Cllr Hurren said he will get the Community Engagement Planning Officer to contact the Clerk. Groton is also developing such a statement. Other local parishes e.g. Great Waldingfield, are pursuing full neighbourhood plans for which government funding is still available in 2023/24. 
23.74.03                Babergh’s Corporate Plan consultation 
                              Two workshops have been held to help local councillors understand priorities and perspectives. Engagement runs to 15 November and an online survey can be accessed at:
                              https://baberghandmidsuffolk.citizenlab.co
23.74.04                Review of polling districts, polling places and polling stations 2023/24  

                              Any representations need to be made using the online feedback form or by email to 

                              elections@baberghmidsuffolk.gov.uk
                              by 30 November 2023.

23.74.05                20’s Plenty campaign

                              Given the position of Suffolk County Council on this, it was AGREED to take no further action. 
_________________________________________________________________________________________________

23.75                 Planning issues
23.75.01                To consider planning applications received
1. DC/23/02659 – Second Meadow Stables, Brent Eleigh Road, Lavenham – outline application for Wellness Centre (see also Minute 23.69 above). 
This outline application is for the construction of a Wellness Centre on the site of Second Meadow Stables requiring a change of use. It will involve a gym, swimming pool, fitness centre, treatment rooms etc., together with 44 parking spaces. The deadline for comments was 8 September. Following email consultation with Councillors the Clerk lodged an objection on the grounds of both the impact on floodplain storage with consequent implications downstream as well as very poor connectivity and the inevitable increase in car journeys along unsuitable roads (e.g. Water Street). Following discussion it was AGREED to confirm that the Council objected to this application and Cllr Hurren said he would check on the current position with the relevant planning officer.      
2. DC/23/04524 – 4 The Glebe – works to trees covered by a TPO.

The Clerk had consulted with Councillors prior to the deadline of 17 October and there were no objections to this application.  
3. DC/23/04413 – Flat A, Hill Farm – listed building consent for removal of unsafe external staircase.

The Clerk had consulted with Councillors prior to the deadline of 17 October and there were no objections to this application.  
4. DC/23/04643 – Chim Chimineys - listed building consent for replacement of external wooden steps.
Following discussion it was AGREED to recommend approval of this application.  
23.75.02                To consider updates on planning applications. 

5.     DC/23/03702 – 7 Hall Road – works to trees in a conservation area.  

Following consideration of this application at the Parish Council meeting on 17 August, the Clerk wrote to Babergh supporting the application to fell the conifer but asking for a site visit before any decision to fell the sycamore is made. A decision was still awaited.   

6.     DC/23/03711 – Ridgewood House, Brent Mill Drive – works to trees in a conservation area.

Planning consent was GRANTED on 4 September 2023.

7.     DC/23/03769 – Abbots Hall – discharge of environmental contamination condition relating to application DC/21/06949.
Planning consent was GRANTED on 17 August 2023. 
8.     DC/22/04805 – Brett Lodge – appeal lodged in relation to erection of cart lodge.
The appeal was determined on 13 October 2023 and ALLOWED with planning consent for the erection of a single storey cart lodge at Brett Lodge in accordance with approved plan 22/75/01. This decision was met with disappointment by Councillors.  
             23.75.03                Babergh / Mid-Suffolk Joint Local Plan – update

This was covered in Cllr Hurren’s report (see Minute 23.69 above).

23.75.04                Planning enforcement at Bennetts Piece 
                              Whilst deploring the way in which the lighting condition for the menage has been handled by Babergh, and in particular the fact that the observations passed on by the Clerk on 5 June 2023 have not been responded to, it is unfortunately not realistic to expect any further action on this matter which might lead to a more satisfactory outcome.                                 


                               It was then agreed to revert to the order of the Agenda

__________________________________________________________________________________________________

23.72                To receive and consider reports on financial and governance matters

23.72.01                 Financial update report
The Clerk tabled copies of the updated cashbook, reserves balance and bank reconciliation, together with the current bank statement, which showed the balance in the Council’s account with Lloyds Bank, as at 18 October 2023, standing at £4,543.51. From that current balance the following sum is continuing to be held as an earmarked reserve:

· £380.34 CIL payment received on 11 October 2021. This has to be expended by October 2026 and will be applied to a specific CIL funded project once more CIL monies are received.  

23.72.02                 Approval / ratification of payments
                               It was RESOLVED to ratify the following electronic payments made since the last meeting:

· £126.27 to Babergh DC for parish election expenses in May 2023 (13 September)
· £342.60 to the Clerk / HMRC (17 October)
                               It was RESOLVED to approve the following electronic payments now due:

· £22.80 to SALC for payroll costs
· £207.36 to Starboard Systems Ltd for annual cost of Scribe finance software

· £42.00 for annual fee for the hosting of the village website. 
                              Proposed by: Cllr Helms                                        Seconded by: Cllr Marshall 

23.72.03                District CIL bid round 12
Bid round 12 is open for District CIL funding applications from 1 October to 31 October. Bid round 13 will run from 1 May to 31 May 2024.  [See also Minute 23.69 above for discussion about applying for grant aid towards the cost of replacing the heating system in the village hall].                                                           
23.72.04                Appointment of Internal Auditor for 2023/24
                              Cllr Went confirmed this is still in hand. 

23.72.05                Precept for 2024/25

                              The Clerk reported advice from Babergh that, in respect of 2024/25, the parish precept form, taxbase calculator and indicative taxbase information will be provided in November. The final tax base will be confirmed early in January 2024. The precept claim form will need to be submitted to Babergh by 31 January. The Clerk will provide a draft budget for 2024/25 at the next meeting of the Council which will need to be before Christmas, and the precept finalised at a meeting in mid-January 2024.                     

            _________________________________________________________________________________________________

            23.76                Date of next meeting
    The next Ordinary Meeting will be held on 7 December 2023 at 7.30pm in the Village Hall.
________________________________________________________________________________
23.77               Chair’s closing remarks
                             The Chair thanked everyone for attending the meeting. There being no further business the meeting    closed at 9.15pm.

APPENDIX 1: REPORT FROM COUNTY COUNCILLOR ROBERT LINDSAY
 20mph limit Bildeston - Lavenham
The 20mph speed limit installation is half complete, with 30mph buffer zones at the north and south ends of the village yet to be installed. Work was stopped by the fact that the High Street needed to be used as a diversion for a road closure elsewhere. Meantime Kier’s contract with Suffolk came to an end, and there will be an inevitable delay until the new contractor Milestone picks it up.  Lavenham 20mph scheme design is still progressing slowly after much haggling with officers over the extent of the scheme. 
Semer A1141 60mph to 40mph application

I have commissioned an officer report on reducing the limit here and it is close to a decision. Average speeds were found to be close or just below 40mph which helps. Coincidentally a separate section of the road – Stone Street – as you approach the Hadleigh bypass – which is already 40mph has just won permission to go to 30mph after a campaign by residents. 
Project to sustainably heat Bildeston surgery and school

I have provided £666 from my locality budget to Bildeston Heating in order for them to pay an adviser for “pre-feasibility” advice to see whether it is feasible to heat the Surgery and Bildeston School next door via a borehole and a ground source heat pump. Both operations have massive heating and electricity bills which would be reduced with a heat pump, but capital costs of installing a ground source heat pump may be an issue.  
Launch of £100k Fund for Net Zero Business Solutions

Suffolk’s Public Sector Leaders group have announced a £100k fund to spark net zero innovation across the county. The ‘Net Zero Innovation Fund’ will provide grants to businesses for innovative solutions that drive the county towards its net zero target. The fund is being coordinated by the Carbon Charter, Suffolk’s hub for sustainable business, and is part of a package of work to deliver the Suffolk Climate Emergency Plan, which sets out the shared ambition of a net zero county by 2030. 
To find out more information and to apply, businesses should visit https://carboncharter.org/nzifs/
Footpath between Nedging and Chelsworth
On 14th September I’m pleased to say that the County Council‘s Footpath Committee agreed with me that public access to a footpath that runs from Nedging Mill to Parsonage Lane, Chelsworth, should be protected. The officer had been recommending refusal of an application to put it on the Definitive Map for rights of way which legally protects public access. This should ensure that is is signposted as a footpath.
Council warns over £30 million deficit predicted for current financial year

The latest prediction, based on the first quarter of the year is for a 4% deficit on the £688m budget the Council set itself in February. This is not unexpected but the Council has chosen to press release this now and state that their current answer of seeking more cuts and dipping into reserves to finance shortfalls is not sustainable. All the cost pressures, inflation and interest rates were known about when the Council set its budget in February and raised council tax by 4% rather than the full 5% allowed, as the Green and LibDem opposition had proposed. Our amendment was voted down by the Conservatives. The overspend comes largely in costs for children in care with complex needs and for taxi transport to special needs schools, also the growing costs of elderly care.  

